

UNITED STATES ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY WASHINGTON, D.C. 20460

OFFICE OF WATER

JAN 16 1984

MEMORANDUM

SUBJECT: Continuance of NPDES General Permits Under the APA

FROM: Bruce R. Barrett, Director

Office of Water Enforcement and Permits (EN-335)

TO: Regional Water Management Division Directors

Regional Counsels

We have received a number of inquiries as to whether continuation of expired general permits is allowed under the Administrative Procedure Act (APA) and the NPDES regulations. A recent Office of General Counsel (OGC) opinion (attached) indicates that such continuance is legally permissible. However, there are important reasons for EPA not to rely on APA continuance except in extreme cases where permit reissuance is delayed for unexpected or unavoidable reasons. This memorandum addresses the general permit reissuance process in light of OGC's recent review of the continuance issue.

SUMMARY

NPDES general permits may be continued under the APA where the Agency has failed to reissue the permit prior to expiration. Although continuance is legally permissible, permits should be continued only as a last resort and continuance should be avoided by timely reissuance of general permits wherever possible.

Because of the geographic scope of general permits and the number of facilities covered, continuance could raise questions as to whether EPA has adequately considered long-term cumulative environmental impacts, exacerbate the permit issuance backlog, and create new issues or workload problems associated with new facility permits since new facilities cannot be covered by a continued permit. Continuance is generally avoidable given adequate planning. Where continuance is unavoidable, it should be for the shortest possible time. Upon determining that a general permit will not be reissued prior to expiration, the

Regional Water Management Division Director should inform the Permits Division Director and provide a specific schedule for completing reissuance.

IMPLEMENTATION

The following requirements govern the continuance of general permits:

- Only those facilities authorized to discharge under the expiring general permit are covered by the continued permit.
- o Where the notification requirements of a general permit provide permit coverage prior to the actual commencement of operations at a site (e.g., mobile seafood processors and oil and gas drilling vessels) facilities providing such notice prior to expiration are covered by the continued permit.
- o At least six months prior to the expiration date of a general permit, the Regional Water Management Division Director should submit a draft general permit and a schedule for permit issuance or reissuance to the Permits Division Director. If a draft general permit is not ready at that time, an explanation of the reasons for delay and a schedule for permit development and reissuance, should be submitted instead. The Permits Division Director will expedite permit issuance and reissuance processes at headquarters as much as possible and will inform upper management in the Office of Water of any significant delays.

DISCUSSION

As with individual NPDES permits, it may become necessary to administratively continue a general NPDES permit when reissuance of the permit or issuance of a new permit is impossible before permit expiration. The APA allows for continuance of a Federal license or permit when a permittee has made a timely and complete application for a new permit. Until OGC's recent review of the issue, OWEP had advised the Regional Offices that general permits could not be continued under the APA because the NPDES regulations do not require applications for general permits. OWEP requested that OGC review and provide a written opinion on this issue since a number of parties had questioned our legal position. On November 17, 1983, OGC informed OWEP that general permits can legally be continued under the APA.

There are a number of strong policy and program reasons to assure timely reissuance rather than relying on APA continuance. Many general permits cover several dozens or even hundreds of individual facilities. The large number of facilities covered and the broad geographic coverage tend to focus industry and public attention on Agency inaction when the permit is allowed to expire, especially in the early stages of implementation of the general permit program.

Many general permits are controversial at the time of initial permit issuance. Similar controversies can be anticipated during reissuance. EPA cannot allow the public to perceive that we are avoiding these issues through administrative continuance of expired permits. For example, cumulative environmental impact assessments hinge on the number and volume of discharges. Information gathered during the term of the original permit may justify new permit limitations, terms and conditions at the time of reissuance. For marine dischargers, determinations pursuant to \$403(c) of the Clean Water Act are usually dependent on the estimates of the number of facilities that will discharge during the term of the permit. Delay in updating these determinations raises questions about potential environmental impacts and the efficacy of permit conditions. Similar issues arise where there have been new standards or effluent limitation guidelines promulgated during the course of the permit or changes in the CWA or applicable requirements nder other applicable statutes (e.g., Coastal Zone Management Act, Endangered Species Act).

Finally, a major goal of the general permit program is to reduce the Agency's NPDES permit issuance backlog. Allowing general permits to expire aggravates the backlog problems. In addition, new dischargers would not be covered until EPA reissued the general permit. Since these facilities would be liable for discharge without a permit, they would likely request an individual permit and be required to submit a full application and do appropriate testing. This creates a permit issuance workload demand that would be avoided by timely reissuance of the general permit, as well as putting burdens on permit applicants that would be removed by reissuance of the general permit.

Given the drawbacks and problems, administrative continuance of general permits should be the exception rather than the rule. Adequate planning and timely permit preparation will allow us to avoid the necessity to use administrative continuance except as a stop gap, short term measure. The Office of Water Enforcement and Permits will work with the Regions to avoid continuance wherever possible.